# 'RUNAWAY LEGITIMATION' AND ITS LIMITS<sup>\*</sup>

## LGBTQ Rights in China

### Darius Longarino

#### Introduction

In 2018, as lawyers prepared to represent a transgender woman who was suing her employer for discrimination, they focused on how to explain why the law should protect her. Chinese law prohibits employment discrimination based on 'sex' but says nothing about gender identity discrimination. To put the case more squarely in the law's ambit, the lawyers planned to argue that gender identity discrimination was a form of sex discrimination. However, when they appeared in court, the judge moved straight to assessing the evidence. The lawyers observed that it appeared as if the judge just assumed the case was in the law's scope because 'he had heard of "discrimination", and he knew that was bad'.

The lawyers' concern that the judge would hesitate to accept the lawsuit's premise was reasonable. Official discourse is near-silent on lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) issues, and when that silence is broken, the message is usually negative. Chinese law not only lacks express protections for LGBTQ people but in several instances also discriminates against them. Security agents closely surveil LGBTQ advocates and use intimidation, interrogations, and detentions to curtail their work. Censors constrain LGBTQ-related speech.

Why then did the court move into this difficult territory, seemingly naturally? An underlying process, identified by Michael Dowdle as 'runaway legitimation', laid the groundwork:

['Runaway legitimation'] describes a dynamic in which consistent appeal by a political elite to particular principles in legitimating particular political practices and institutions will cause these principles to become increasingly embedded in those political practices even if the elites making these appeals did not originally believe or intend these practices to actually embody these principles.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> For their feedback and encouragement, I deeply thank Sebastián Guidi, Di Wu, and my colleagues at Yale Law School's Paul Tsai China Center, Yangyang Cheng, Jeremy Daum, Paul Gewirtz, Jamie Horsley, Karman Lucero, Moritz Rudolph, Changhao Wei, and Robert Williams. I owe a special thanks to Susan Finder for alerting me to Judge Dou Jiangtao's article in *People's Judicature*, a key source in the chapter. All errors and omissions are my own.

The lawyers believed that the judge, although not familiar with LGBTQ issues, had internalized a norm against discrimination. Even without clear guidance from legislation, he extended the law's protection to the plaintiff (though he later ruled she lacked sufficient evidence to prove discrimination occurred).

This chapter surveys examples of how 'runaway legitimation' has created opportunities for LGBTQ rights claims. This dynamic has been both conceptual and, in Dowdle's coinage, 'infrastructural'. On the conceptual side, the Party-state's promotion of citizens' constitutional guarantees of equality, dignity, and human rights—especially those of marginalized groups, such as migrant workers, women, and people with disabilities—has generated greater belief in and respect for these rights among scholars, judges, government officials, and the public.<sup>2</sup> Such buy-in has increased the willingness of some legal actors to develop and/or accept new understandings of these rights. By changing public opinion through advocacy, China's LGBTQ movement has paved the way for these stakeholders to reason that such rights are inclusive of sexual and gender minorities.

On the 'infrastructural' side, decades of official rhetoric regarding—and actual investment in—strengthening the legal system built paths through which LGBTQ rights claims could be made. The professionalization of courts made them more likely to hear difficult cases and apply legal reasoning in them. This helped LGBTQ rights claims get into court and have a shot at succeeding on the merits. The adoption of transparency and public participation mechanisms, such as channels for submitting comments to lawmakers on draft legislation, also created openings.

Yet, the ground gained through these processes has been limited and is precariously held. There is no 'infrastructure' through which citizens can compel protection of their constitutional rights, most of all against state repression. Rather, the Constitution merely provides a legitimate discursive framework for rights claims that may or may not persuade official decision-makers in lawmaking and litigation. The Party, dominant in the constitutional order, can easily adjust the scope of the Constitution and laws to exclude LGBTQ rights—as well as use rawer forms of suppression against rights claims.

The chapter proceeds as follows: the 'The Legal Position of Sexual and Gender Minorities: From PRC Founding to the Turn of the Century' section gives a brief historical overview of the legal position of sexual and gender minorities in the People's Republic. the 'Arguments for Inclusion: Sexual Minorities as "Vulnerable Groups'" section builds on the work of John Balzano to show how discussions about the rights of 'vulnerable groups' in the early 2000s began to extend to gay people who were increasingly seen as an unjustly marginalized minority rather than as deviants deserving of opprobrium. The 'LGBTQ Rights Claims and the Constitution' section provides examples of how in the 2010s LGBTQ people began to forthrightly assert equal rights claims to courts and lawmakers and how these state actors responded. The 'State Backlash and Runaway Legitimation' section looks at how an emerging state backlash has stymied 'runaway legitimation'.

#### The Legal Position of Sexual and Gender Minorities: From PRC Founding to the Turn of the Century

From the 1950s through 1970s, high-level official discourse was near-silent on sexual and gender minorities.<sup>3</sup> Unlike the Soviet Union, which added a prohibition on male-male sex to its Criminal Code in 1934, the PRC never adopted a similar provision. Still, the actions of the police and legal system reflected a widely held view that homosexuality was an immoral affront to the natural gender order.

The highest level example of a state authority addressing same-sex sex as a legal issue occurred in 1957, when the High Court of Heilongjiang Province requested instructions from the Supreme People's Court (SPC) on how to handle a case involving two men who had consensual sex in a labor camp. At the time, work on a draft Criminal Law was ongoing but incomplete. The Heilongjiang High Court, noting that 'central authorities had yet to set regulations regarding this matter', said its members had two diverging views.<sup>4</sup> One suggested criminal penalties because the men had 'severely violated social morality', and such behavior 'harms social decency' and 'violates the physiology and functions of the human body'. The other, noting that the sex was consensual, suggested only administrative penalties because 'although its effect was bad, it constitutes a moral matter'. The Heilongjiang High Court noted that the Soviet Criminal Code stipulated a three-to-five-year sentence for male-male sex acts. The SPC responded that 'whether or not consensual sodomy between adults constitutes the commission of a crime awaits a legislative resolution. While the law still does not have an express provision, we believe it is suitable not to handle the situation your court raised criminally'.

Despite the 1957 SPC decision, 'sodomy was routinely interpreted by local courts and police as a crime, and homosexual men were sent to detention centers, labor camps, and prisons'.<sup>5</sup> Punishments for male-male sex acts would also be 'meted out haphazardly— by participants in mass, Party-mobilized campaigns, by the police, or by the relevant work unit'.<sup>6</sup> During the Cultural Revolution, homosexuality was regarded as something 'bourgeois, decadent and unnatural'.<sup>7</sup> People who engaged in same-sex sex were considered 'bad elements', and 'Red Guards initiated attacks on homosexuals as part of broader political attacks on class enemies'.<sup>8</sup>

After the Cultural Revolution, the Party began rebuilding the legal system and passed the Criminal Law in 1979. The new law included the crime of 'hooliganism', a catchall term for a broad and ill-defined set of behaviors authorities perceived as anti-social. Criminalizing 'hooliganism' was one tool in larger political campaigns to rein in wayward beliefs and 'unhealthy' lifestyles emerging in a society that authorities feared was changing too fast to control in the wake of Reform and Opening.<sup>9</sup> Throughout the 1980s and much of the 1990s, police subjected sexual minorities to harassment and criminal and administrative detention, including reeducation through labor.<sup>10</sup>

Julian Gewirtz details how the Party's concern with decadence informed its response to AIDS. A 1984 Ministry of Health directive connected AIDS to 'capitalist countries' serious social problems', including 'homosexuality and intravenous drug use'.<sup>11</sup> Consequently, the National AIDS Prevention Plan 1988–1991 stressed 'severely prohibiting prostitution, homosexuality and drug use'.<sup>12</sup> Several prominent officials dubbed AIDS as 'Loving Capitalism Disease', a pun on its Chinese name.<sup>13</sup>

When a health official, Dr. Wan Yanhai, began advancing a community-based approach to AIDS prevention, including counseling hotlines and discussion groups for gay men, authorities responded harshly. In 1993, the Ministry of Public Security ordered a crackdown on a gay men's discussion group co-organized by Dr. Wan. The ministry's order justified the condemnation: 'Homosexual activities distort human nature, violate social morality, corrupt social conduct, destroy family harmony, induce criminality, endanger public order, and are a key channel for the transmission of venereal diseases and AIDS'.<sup>14</sup>

As the 1990s went on, it became increasingly clear that repression was not a working strategy for fighting AIDS. Growing pressure from health authorities pushed the

government, if only hesitantly, to see homosexuality 'as more than a simple matter for the police and labour camps'.<sup>15</sup> Police pressure eased. Lawmakers, as part of a renewed push to rationalize the legal system and improve China's global image on human rights, removed the pocket crime 'hooliganism' from the Criminal Law in 1997 ('hooliganism' was replaced with six specific crimes, none of which included same-sex sex).<sup>16</sup> The 2001 Third Edition of the Chinese Classification of Mental Disorders partially depathologized homosexuality and bisexuality.<sup>17</sup> The government also began funding sexual minority men's community groups to provide health education and services. Many discriminatory policies remained, including censorship guidelines that targeted 'homosexuality' alongside 'sexual perversions'.<sup>18</sup> Nonetheless, a thaw was underway.

Policies that affected transgender people also made progress during this time. In 2002, the Ministry of Public Security provided guidance to local public security bureaus on how to change gender markers on national identification cards for citizens who had completed gender-affirming surgery (GAS).<sup>19</sup> A year later, the Ministry of Civil Affairs, in conjunction with the SPC and National People's Congress (NPC), advised that citizens could marry in accordance with their new gender marker. Xinhua reported a Ministry of Civil Affairs official as saying that, in their right to marry, 'transsexuals are the same as other citizens of our country'.<sup>20</sup>

#### Arguments for Inclusion: Sexual Minorities as 'Vulnerable Groups'

#### The Rights of 'Vulnerable Groups'

The above policy shifts coincided with deepening market reforms that led to breakneck economic growth, yawning inequality, and social disruption. These transformations, accompanied by the spread of the Internet, stimulated widespread reflections on society and citizenship. In these discussions, the term 'vulnerable groups (弱势群体)' gained currency.<sup>21</sup> According to Balzano, the term originally referred to people who had been disadvantaged by economic reforms, such as workers who were laid off by state enterprises. But over time 'vulnerable groups' also began to include people whose disempowerment resulted from long-standing marginalization. 'At its core', Balzano wrote, the term was about 'the law helping certain groups to remedy the extreme economic and social disadvantages that they [could not] resolve on their own through other political, social, or economic means'.<sup>22</sup>

In the 1990s and 2000s, the government passed and strengthened a flurry of laws on protecting the rights and interests of youth, elderly people, women, workers, and people with disabilities.<sup>23</sup> New policies also further opened the courthouse door to citizens to effectuate these rights. Commentators framed support for 'vulnerable groups' as a key element of implementing political programs of the Party leadership, including Jiang Zemin's signature 'Three Represents', in which the Party represents 'the fundamental interests of the overwhelming majority of Chinese people'<sup>24</sup> and Hu Jintao's 'Harmonious Society' which aimed to reduce social conflict.<sup>25</sup> Some officials used the term when trying to rehabilitate the Party's global image after its bloody crackdown on the 1989 democracy movement. In a 1994 speech, Vice-Chairman of the NPC Standing Committee (NPCSC), Wang Hanbin, recounted state visits to northern European countries whose parliament members asked him about human rights in China. Wang explained that China guarantees citizens' fundamental rights, exemplified by its laws protecting 'vulnerable groups'.<sup>26</sup> While the term 'vulnerable group' may connote the passive receipt of charity from a paternalist state, several authors used the term to advocate for structuring society on the basis of equal rights and citizenship for all. In 2003, Li Zhanhua, a Suzhou University Law School professor encapsulated this viewpoint in *People's Congress Studying*, 'Under the guidance of the concept of constitutionalism, a harmonious, tolerant, and stable society takes rights as its foundation, because only under a framework of equal rights can members of society not be divided between rich and poor but uniformly all be full members of society'.<sup>27</sup>

These ideas were not limited to the academy. In 2001, the SPC's *Qi Yuling* decision held for the first time that citizens' constitutional rights were justiciable in court. The decision's author explained the groundbreaking move in *People's Court Daily*, 'Following the development of our nation's social and political life, and the continued strengthening of citizen's rights consciousness, a large volume of disputes have sprung up because the fundamental rights based in the Constitution that citizens enjoy have been infringed'. Since there were often no laws pertinent to the alleged infringements, letting the Constitution 'become the direct legal basis for court judgments is absolutely necessary and urgent'.<sup>28</sup> Giving citizens greater agency in demanding protection of their constitutional rights in court raised the specter of 'separation of powers', a threat to the core constitutional principle of democratic centralism.<sup>29</sup> The SPC unceremoniously annulled the decision in 2008.

The 2003 Sun Zhigang incident further invigorated discussions about the rights of vulnerable groups and all citizens. In response to public blowback over Sun's tragic death and the police cover-up, the NPC added, 'The State respects and preserves human rights' to Article 33 of the Constitution.<sup>30</sup> A burgeoning rights protection movement gained momentum. Networks of lawyers, scholars, and activists used legal strategies, including constitutional arguments,<sup>31</sup> to advocate for the rights of workers, people with disabilities, people living with HIV/AIDS and Hepatitis B, religious minorities, and people affected by environmental pollution and land dispossession. The rights protection movement's discursive and legal strategies later inspired many LGBTQ activists.

#### The Rights of Sexual Minorities as 'Vulnerable Groups'

Balzano has shown how media and scholars began portraying sexual minorities as 'vulnerable groups' in the 2000s.<sup>32</sup> This section surfaces additional examples from this period, but with a focus on legal professionals who drew this analogy to argue that sexual minorities enjoyed constitutional rights. These examples demonstrate that main-stream figures on official platforms were willing and able to develop the meaning of constitutional values in bold new ways. They are especially impressive since they appeared only a few years after decriminalization and depathologization.

In a 2004 article in *Legal Daily* (a publication under the management of the Party's Central Commission for Political and Legal Affairs), Lei Yongquan, President and Party Secretary of a Primary People's Court in a rural county in Hubei, argued that the Constitution required the legalization of same-sex marriage.<sup>33</sup> Instead of depicting homosexuality as a form of moral degeneration or a foreign import, Lei asserted that gays had 'existed universally in human society—whether in the ancient past or today, in China or abroad, unceasingly'. But gays had been 'regularly ostracized by mainstream culture' and were 'a social minority, a weak [group] in society'. Because "'protection of the weak'' is a key part of what it means to be a modern civilized society', the law should recognize gay rights.

Lei based his argument on Article 33 of the 1982 Constitution, which provides that 'All citizens of the People's Republic of China are equal before the law'. To appreciate his assertions' place in the 'runaway legitimation' process, it is important to recall that when drafters of the 1982 Constitution adopted Article 33, they had the Cultural Revolution top of mind. A near-identical provision to Article 33 first appeared in the 1954 Constitution, but the radical revolutionary Constitution of 1975 eliminated it and the 1978 Constitution did not bring it back. When the 1982 Constitution was being drafted, Peng Zhen, the Vice-Chairman of the Committee on Constitutional Amendment, urged NPC members that 'It is imperative to reinstate this provision, for it represents a basic principle that ensures the application of socialist democracy and legality'.<sup>34</sup> Referring to the Cultural Revolution's excesses, Peng stressed that 'no citizen is allowed to enjoy the privilege of being above the Constitution and the law'.<sup>35</sup>

But whereas Peng upheld Article 33 as a guardrail against an individual's abuse of official power, many commentators when discussing 'vulnerable groups' saw Article 33 as a kind of 'equal protection' clause. Lei took the idea that Article 33 was a safe-guard against discriminatory laws and applied it to sexual minorities' rights. He held that Article 33 'requires that homosexuals and heterosexuals are the same [in that they] should receive equal protection of the law and enjoy all the benefits brought through law'. He posited that denying same-sex couples' access to marriage based on the 'man and woman' requirement in the Marriage Law was also a form of gender discrimination that violated Article 33. Writing at a time when only a handful of jurisdictions in the world had legalized same-sex marriage, Lei concluded with a striking aura of confidence and inevitability: 'when conditions are ripe, legislation should be passed to clearly provide for a system of same-sex marriage'.

In a 2005 article in *Procuratorate Daily* (a publication managed by the Supreme People's Procuratorate), legal scholar Bo Dalin reflected on a parade of nearly 100 gays and lesbians that had recently proceeded along the Shenzhen waterfront.<sup>36</sup> The parade— or a 'walk' as it was called to make it less politically sensitive—featured sing-alongs and a gigantic 9-by-11-meter rainbow flag. Bo observed, 'Looking back on the history of humankind's rights development, each instance of citizens gaining new rights is accompanied by a struggle or movement'. Now, through public demonstrations, gays in China were 'proving their existence to society' and 'calling for society's understanding and concern'.

Echoing Lei Yongquan, Bo wrote that 'the modern rule of law's respect and guarantee of human rights—especially respect and guarantee of the rights of vulnerable social groups—is the root of solving how to eliminate discrimination against minorities'. Referring to Article 33, he asserted that, 'national legislators, from the high-level perspective of the Constitution's respect and safeguarding of human rights and the entrustment of equal rights to citizens, should pay attention to gays' demands for the right to pursue a happy life, and eliminate society's discrimination and prejudice toward them ...'. Analogous to Lei's interpretation of Article 33, Bo was redefining the constitutional guarantee of human rights adopted after the Sun Zhigang incident to include gay rights.

A Legal Daily article covering the same parade in Shenzhen asked, 'Does the Law Need to Have Something to Say about Homosexual Behavior?' The lead contended, 'No matter what people think, they are a group that objectively exists'. Zhang Beichuan, a pioneering researcher on HIV/AIDS and sexual minority men, was a key interviewee. Zhang shared survey findings showing that a fifth of gay respondents had been beaten, insulted, blackmailed, or fined after their identities had been revealed to heterosexuals.

Zhang explained that stigmatization caused high rates of suicide ideation and suicide attempts among gays. He then made the 'vulnerable group' analogy, pointing out that the government had passed numerous laws and regulations specifically to protect the rights of women and children, and said that gays, as a similarly large group that contributes to society, should likewise enjoy rights 'to develop jointly with others'.<sup>37</sup>

In 2006, scholar Zhou Wei also argued for gay rights by analogy in his book *Constitutional Fundamental Rights, Theory, Legislation and Its Application*. But his starting point was not the similarly disadvantaged social positions of sexual minorities and other vulnerable groups. Instead, he saw the 'immutability' of sexual orientation as analogous to the 'immutability' of the characteristics of other vulnerable groups. 'Since the law respects and recognizes certain immutable characteristics, for example, disability, gender, changing of sex, etc.', Zhou wrote, 'then it should also respect and recognize the sexual orientation of gays, which cannot be changed ...'. Zhou asserted that since allowing same-sex couples to marry would not 'infringe upon the interests of the state, of society and of the collective, or upon the lawful freedoms and rights of other citizens' in contravention of Article 51, they should be afforded equal protection as required by the Constitution.<sup>38</sup>

Like Lei Yongquan, some scholars believed that realizing legal protection for sexual minorities' rights was only a matter of time. After all was this not the logical conclusion of the Constitution's guarantees of equality, dignity, and human rights? Once social acceptance of sexual minorities improved further, the law would follow. In a 2009 article in *Legal System and Society*, a publication that is distributed to several state organs, including the NPC, legal scholar Yang Bingquan predicted, 'following the government's and society's continuing understanding and concern for gays, a vulnerable group in society, and the continuing efforts of the gay community, we believe that fundamental rights of gays will finally receive confirmation and protection of the Constitution and the law'.<sup>39</sup>

#### LGBTQ Rights Claims and the Constitution

In the 2000s, dozens of LGBTQ community groups and advocacy organizations formed throughout China. Like the organizers of the Shenzhen pride parade, these groups raised visibility and support through public events, artivism, and media outreach. They also built networks of allied academics, journalists, educators, and parents. Starting in 2014, LGBTQ advocates began bringing rights claims to the legal system, often working with rights protection lawyers from other social movements who had become skilled in using the legal 'infrastructure' that had built up in the preceding decades. As lawyers and advocates focused on directly asserting LGBTQ people's rights to equality and dignity, appeals to the 'vulnerable group' frame became less common. This section illustrates the next step in the 'runaway legitimation' process by examining rights claims as they moved from the academy and media into the legal system.

#### 'Conversion Therapy' as a Harm to Dignity

LGBTQ advocate Peng Yanhui had been inspired by how other marginalized groups, like Hepatitis B carriers, had used litigation in their social movements.<sup>40</sup> In 2014, he launched the first-ever LGBTQ impact litigation case in China, suing a 'conversion therapist' who had tried to 'treat' his homosexuality with electroshock. To lessen the case's

political sensitivity, Peng's lawyer framed the lawsuit as a 'service contract dispute', making it look like a run-of-the-mill commercial case. However, after Peng's powerful testimony at trial, the judge suggested recategorizing the case as an alleged infringement of Peng's bodily rights, health rights, and general personality rights. Peng recalled that this relabeling made it clear that 'the case was about discrimination and dignity, and not about an upset customer'.<sup>41</sup> The court later ruled that since homosexuality was not a mental illness, the therapist's claim that his treatment could 'cure' homosexuality was 'false advertising'.<sup>42</sup> However, the court also held that the clinic's advertisement that homosexuality could be 'corrected' did not specifically harm Peng's dignity because it was not aimed at him individually.

Commenting on the case, civil law scholars Yang Lixin and Wu Ye contended the court should have recognized the harm to Peng's dignity. They observed that general personality rights ultimately derive from Article 38 of the Constitution, which states, 'The personal dignity of citizens of the People's Republic of China is inviolable'.<sup>43</sup> (For context, an official NPC interpretation explains that Article 38's adoption was a response to the 'historical lesson' of the Cultural Revolution in which 'vast numbers of cadres and members of the masses were cruelly persecuted'.)<sup>44</sup> Although the Constitution is not justiciable, mediating laws 'continually concretize' this fundamental right and need to be implemented to give it meaning.<sup>45</sup> Since conversion therapy is 'seriously discriminatory toward the personhood of gays', Yang and Wu argued, 'it harms gays' personality rights'.<sup>46</sup> By not recognizing this harm, the court 'did not exert the effort it should have to change the social position of gays', who were a 'vulnerable group'.<sup>47</sup>

#### Prohibition of Same-Sex Marriage as a Violation of the 'Freedom of Marriage'

Scholars and advocates have pushed for the legalization of same-sex marriage through petitioning lawmakers, and, in one high-profile instance, litigation. Beginning in 2001, one of China's most famous scholars, Li Yinhe, repeatedly raised proposals for the legalization of same-sex marriage and cited the Constitution's equality and human rights clauses in support.<sup>48</sup> In 2015, Lin Xianzhi, a retired father of a gay son, sent 1000 NPC delegates letters calling for the legalization of same-sex marriage, quoting the same clauses plus the dignity clause.<sup>49</sup> Both Li and Lin called on the government to extend legal protections to gays out concern for helping a 'vulnerable group' and improving social harmony.<sup>50</sup> No lawmakers took up their proposals.

In 2016, Sun Wenlin and his same-sex partner, Hu Mingliang, sued the Changsha Bureau of Civil Affairs for refusing to grant them a marriage license. At the first and second instance, their lawyers claimed that the bureau misapplied the Marriage Law. The lawyers could not ask the court to rule on the constitutionality of the Marriage Law, so they argued that the Marriage Law—which has no explicit prohibition on same-sex marriage—should be interpreted *in light of* the Constitution.<sup>51</sup> They likely knew this was a stretch given the Marriage Law's numerous references to 'man and woman' but it gave them an opportunity to elaborate on why constitutional provisions on the freedom of marriage, human rights, and equality before the law required recognition of same-sex marriage, similarly to how Lei Yongquan and Bo Dalin argued a decade earlier.

The lawyers expounded on the meaning of marriage and why same-sex couples should be given access to the institution. 'Freedom of marriage is the freedom to choose or not choose what kind of person with whom one will live one's life', lawyer Shi Fulong told the first instance court. 'It is one of the most fundamental freedoms in the Constitution ....<sup>52</sup> Lawyer Huang Simin built on this theme in the second instance, 'Through marriage, an individual participates in social life and carries out self-actualization'.<sup>53</sup> Huang put a provocative flourish on the 'objectively exists' argument, stating that, 'Gays have existed since ancient times ... [they] do not emerge or disappear because of changes in regime or law'.<sup>54</sup>

Sun and Hu lost in both instances, but their cases received substantial media attention and sparked extensive discussion in the academy. Influential constitutional law scholar and the dean of Renmin University Law School, Han Dayuan, wrote an article while the case was ongoing, 'Human Dignity, Tolerance, and the Constitution's Safeguarding of Gays Rights'.<sup>55</sup> He argued that the freedom of marriage is a fundamental right that cannot be limited based on the majority's 'favored morality'. Instead, 'under the guidance of the principles of respecting and safeguarding human rights, we should openly, rationally, and tolerantly rethink the meaning and value in a modern society of the "freedom of marriage" clause in Article 49 of the Constitution'.

Later, in 2019, Han posited a moonshot idea that requests be brought to the NPCSC challenging the 'man and woman' requirement of the Marriage Law as an unconstitutional infringement of 'the freedom of marriage'. Notably, it was only in 1978 that the NPC added 'Men and women shall marry of their own free will', a provision that was present in the 1950 Marriage Law but had not been in the earlier Constitutions.<sup>56</sup> The 1982 Constitution changed this provision to 'Violation of the freedom of marriage is prohibited' in Article 49. This clause does not refer to 'man and woman' though Article 49's second clause refers to 'husband and wife'. So far, there is no publicly available example of anyone making Han's suggested appeal to the NPCSC.

Advocates have tried to directly appeal to lawmakers to change the law itself. In 2019, when the NPC was soliciting public comments on the draft Civil Code, a network of LGBTQ advocates called Ai Cheng Jia, which included Peng Yanhui and Sun Wenlin, launched a campaign that flooded the NPC with proposals calling for same-sex marriage. The NPC received 213,634 individual submissions on marriage (five times more than any other category). Ai Cheng Jia provided a model letter to send to the drafters that read, 'According to the protection provided to marriage and families by Article 49 of our country's Constitution and its safeguarding of the "freedom of marriage", the legal relationship of same-sex couples needs to be included and protected in the [Civil Code's] Book on Marriage and Family'.<sup>57</sup> After the Civil Code passed, a lead drafter dismissed the submissions as having been 'copied and pasted'. Ai Cheng Jia responded by emphasizing the breadth of its movement rather than its vulnerability, 'We are in manufacturing, agriculture, the military, schools, and business—every sector and every industry. Our marriages and families need equal protection of the law'.<sup>58</sup>

#### Employment Discrimination as an Infringement of Equality and Dignity

Recognition of the constitutional rights of LGBTQ people has had the most success in the employment discrimination context. Chinese law prohibits discrimination based on a non-exclusive list of characteristics, including 'sex', and some workplace discrimination lawsuits based on sex and geographic origin have succeeded in court. The development of this area of law has facilitated the 'runaway legitimation' process by providing a solid basis from which to extend protections to LGBTQ people.

Government officials have endorsed this extension in some high-profile instances. For example, at the United Nations Second Universal Periodic Review in 2013, the Chinese government stated that it had 'already implemented' laws prohibiting discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity, explaining that 'China's Constitution clearly stipulates that all citizens are equal before the law. China prohibits all possible discriminations via enacting specific laws'.<sup>59</sup> In 2015 and 2016, Sun Xiaomei and other NPC delegates introduced a draft Anti-Employment Discrimination Law into the NPC legislative plan. The draft Sun submitted included prohibitions against discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression. In an article, Sun advocated for the passage of the law by stating that equality is a core socialist principle, and that the Constitution provides for equality before the law and respect for human rights.<sup>60</sup> The draft law is on the backburner, but Sun's advocacy brought to high-level decision-makers the argument that the Constitution protects sexual and gender minorities.

The Constitution has also exerted influence in court cases. In 2018, the Intermediate People's Court of Guiyang heard an employment discrimination case brought by a transgender man, 'Mr. C'. Although the court ruled against Mr. C on evidentiary grounds, it expressed in an unprecedented passage that:

the right to dignity of a natural person is the most fundamental right that should be enjoyed by every citizen. One's gender identity and gender expression belong under the protected scope of general personality rights. Respect should be given to the gender identity and gender expression of others .... Laborers should not be treated differently in the course of employ because of their gender identity or expression.<sup>61</sup>

The court's reference to the 'most fundamental right' of dignity connected respect for gender identity and expression to Article 38 of the Constitution. The declaration was a breakthrough compared to other LGBTQ employment cases. In another case the same year, a kindergarten teacher at a private school brought a labor dispute against his employer for firing him for being gay. The teacher requested that the arbiter write 'gay people's equal employment rights receive the law's protection' in the decision. The arbiter reported the request to a provincial-level leader. In the end, the sentence did not appear in the decision.<sup>62</sup>

Gao Moumou vs. Dang Dang Net went even further than Mr. C's case and is the best example to date of the Constitution playing a key role in an LGBTQ rights case. It is worth a close-up look: In July 2018, Gao Moumou requested several weeks' sick leave from her employer, e-commerce giant Dang Dang, to recover from GAS. Gao worked as a high-level director in Dang Dang's Beijing office for three years where she had presented as male, her sex assigned at birth. Government regulations required Gao to undergo GAS before changing the gender marker on her national identity card. Dang Dang's human resources department rejected Gao's request because she had, out of concern for her privacy, blocked out the 'transsexualism' diagnosis in the hospital records attached to her leave application (regulations required proof of such a diagnosis to access GAS). Gao later supplemented this information, but Dang Dang still did not approve her application. A few weeks later, Dang Dang fired Gao for excessive absence.

In November 2018, Gao brought Dang Dang to labor arbitration for unlawful dismissal and won. Dang Dang challenged the arbitration decision in civil court and lost. The court ruled that workers have a right to medical leave and employers violate that right by denying leave in an 'excessively mechanical' way that 'does not consider the particularity of a laborer's illness'.<sup>63</sup> On appeal to an intermediate court in Beijing, Dang Dang argued it could not continue to employ Gao. Dang Dang had detailed its concerns in an offensive letter to Gao, which addressed her as 'Mister'. The letter claimed that colleagues did not wish to share the bathroom with her and that they felt 'unsafe' and 'morally awkward' around her. It also suggested Gao bring her own security guard to work in case as a 'mentally ill person' she had an 'episode' and harmed her colleagues.<sup>64</sup>

The Intermediate People's Court judge handling the case, Dou Jiangtao, shared how he decided the case in an article for *People's Judicature*, a publication managed by the SPC. Judge Dou saw the law lacked express provisions regarding discrimination against transgender people, but 'whether transgender laborers enjoy rights to equal employment and not to experience employment discrimination [was] a premise that had to be clarified in the course of trial'.<sup>65</sup> Judge Dou's judgment did not cite the Constitution, but he explained how it guided him:

Relevant provisions of the Constitution and the Civil Code all clarify the concept that the personal dignity of citizens of the People's Republic of China (natural persons) is inviolable, and that the personality rights and interests arising from personal dignity receive the equal protection of the law .... Transgender laborers are independent natural persons and citizens of our country, and should have applied [to them] the provisions of the above-mentioned laws of our country. Their personal dignity should be respected, and the personality rights and interests arising from their personal dignity should receive the equal protection of the law ... employment discrimination toward transgender people implies that the personal dignity of transgender laborers had been infringed in violation of the provisions of the Constitution.

In the final judgment, Judge Dou ruled that 'although [the Employment Promotion Law] does not expressly provide that laborers shall not be discriminated against because they have undergone a sex change, it should be within the meaning of the [the Employment Promotion Law] that laborers, who have undergone sex-reassignment surgery, changed their sex, and gotten the approval of the Ministry of Public Security, enjoy rights to equal employment and not being discriminated against'. The equality and dignity provisions—adopted into the 1982 Constitution in response to the abuses of the Cultural Revolution—had guided a judge to advance a novel interpretation of the law to protect transgender people's rights.

#### State Backlash and Runaway Legitimation

Looking at Judge Dou's ruling, one may be tempted to sign on to Yang Bingquan's 2009 prediction. Perhaps LGBTQ advocates could eventually convince a critical mass of state decision-makers to follow the logic of the Constitution to uphold LGBTQ people's rights. But time and space for this kind of engagement may be disappearing. Like Fu Hualing said of the 'fragile autonomy' of private law in China, 'repressive measures of the exceptional state cannot be effectively sealed off'.<sup>66</sup> Increased repression threatens to foreclose openings created by runaway legitimation, and citizens have no practicable means of legally challenging it.

Around the same time that Judge Dou published his *People's Judicature* article, troubling signs emerged that the Party-state's attitude toward sexual and gender minorities was worsening (from an already unfriendly position).<sup>67</sup> Dozens of social media accounts run by LGBTQ student groups were shuttered for ostensibly violating regulations. LGBTQ advocacy groups were forced to close or cease activities. Police and civil affairs bureaus pressured charitable foundations to stop working with LGBTQ civil society organizations, many of whom were not allowed to participate in 99 Charity Day, a crucial public fundraising event. Courts indefinitely stalled pending LGBTQ rights lawsuits without explanation. The Ministry of Culture and Tourism and the China Association of Performing Arts directed broadcasters to stop airing 'sissy' men and other 'abnormal esthetics'. The vice president of the China TV Drama Screenwriter Working Committee defended a new ban on adaptions of 'boy love' dramas, saying 'influencing the young ones, whose sexual awareness has yet to be fully developed, with such culture is to some extent a crime'.<sup>68</sup> At the 2022 Two Sessions, an NPC delegate suggested passing legislation to guard against 'subcultures', including 'LGBT culture', that 'corrode' the ideology of young people and infiltrate schools.<sup>69</sup> These are only some of the publicly available examples.

The backlash is delivering a one-two punch to runaway legitimation. At the infrastructural level, it is squeezing down space for advocacy and cutting off channels for LGBTQ rights claims. At the conceptual level, it threatens to replace the LGBTQ community's voices with others that aim to recast LGBTQ people as a suspect 'subculture' undeserving of equal citizenship.

#### Conclusion

In *Queer Comrades*, Hongwei Bao recounted a clash between police and a gathering of gay men in Guangzhou's People's Park in 2009. The police told the men that 'this is People's Park. You *gei-lou* shouldn't be here' and tried to drive them out.<sup>70</sup> Xiaomu, a volunteer for a local queer NGO who regularly visited the park, shot back, 'Since you know that this is the People's Park, and since *tongzhi* are also law-abiding citizens, why can't we stay here?'<sup>71</sup> A crowd of gay men and presumably non-queer passersby formed in opposition to the police. Once it grew large, the police retreated, and the victorious crowd cheered. Reflecting on the dispute about who belonged in People's Park, Bao observed that 'the debate over whether queer people are part of the "people" is a battle for citizenship'. According to the Constitution, 'the people' 'enjoy full citizenship rights' and 'rhetorically rule the country through a 'democratic dictatorship'. Democracy is exercised toward 'the people'. Dictatorship is exercised toward those who are not.

Bao's comments and the emerging state backlash are reminders that runaway legitimation of the constitutional values of equality, dignity, and human rights is at the mercy of more core constitutional principles on the Party's leadership and dominance. How far the Party can or wishes to go in marginalizing China's LGBTQ community is unclear, but it is primarily a political calculus. One significant deterrent will be its assessment of how popular support for LGBTQ people has become, including how many members of the public and officialdom see LGBTQ people as fellow citizens with equal dignity. This support was built up over preceding decades when the LGBTQ movement and its allies had a freer hand in pushing the runaway legitimation process forward, and it may help sustain spaces for the movement until the prerogative state recedes again.

#### Notes

- 1 Michael Dowdle, 'Infrastructural power and its possibilities for the constitutional evolution of authoritarian political systems: lessons from China' in Helena Alviar García and Günter Frankenberg (eds), *Authoritarian Constitutionalism* (Edward Elgar 2019) 89.
- 2 For a discussion on the growth of rights consciousness, see Taisu Zhang and Tom Ginsburg, 'China's Turn toward Law' [2019] 59 Va J Int'l L 306, 377.
- 3 Harriet Evans, Women and Sexuality in China: Female Sexuality and Gender Since 1949 (Continuum 1997) 206.
- 4 Supreme People's Court of the People's Republic of China, 'Reply of the Supreme People's Court on the Question of Whether Consensual Sodomy between Adults Constitutes a Crime' 29 April 1957.
- 5 Heather Worth and others, "Under the Same Quilt': The Paradoxes of Sex between Men in the Cultural Revolution' [2017] J. Homosexuality 61, 62.
- 6 Tze-Lan D. Sang, *The Emerging Lesbian: Female Same-Sex Desire in Modern China* (University of Chicago Press 2003) 167.
- 7 Heather Worth and others, "There Was No Mercy at All': Hooliganism, Homosexuality and the Opening-Up of China' [2019] Int. Soc. 38, 45.
- 8 Worth and others (n 22) 61, 69.
- 9 Michael Weisskopf, 'China Moves to Rescue Itself From Outside 'Spiritual Pollution' *Washington Post* (Beijing, 2 December 1983).
- 10 Jin Wu, 'From 'Long Yang' and 'Dui Shi' to Tongzhi: Homosexuality in China' [2003] J. Gay Lesbian Psychotherapy 117, 126–127.
- 11 Julian Gewirtz, "Loving Capitalism Disease': Aids and Ideology in the People's Republic of China, 1984–2000' [2020] Past Present 251, 261.
- 12 Gewirtz (n 28) 267.
- 13 Gewirtz (n 28) 273.
- 14 'Report on the Banning of the 'Men's World' Cultural Salon' 5 July 1993.
- 15 Evans (n 19) 207.
- 16 Harold M. Tanner, 'The Offense of Hooliganism and the Moral Dimension of China's Pursuit of Modernity, 1979–1996' Twentieth Century China [2000] 1, 24, 39.
- 17 For a discussion of why depathologization was only partial, see Darius Longarino, 'Converting Converters' *ChinaFile* (20 October 2019), https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/viewpoint/converting-converters.
- 18 Film Censorship Regulations, Ministry of Radio, Film, and Television Order No. 22 (16 January 1997).
- 19 Ministry of Public Security Reply to Questions Concerning the Alteration of Assigned Sex on Household Registration for Citizens following Sex Change Surgery (MPS Ordinance No. 131 (2002)).
- 20 Da Li and Di Wei, 'The Ministry of Civil Affairs Recently Clarified How to Handle Husband and Wife Relations Involving Transsexuals' *Xinhua Daily Telegraph* (17 January 2003) 006.
- 21 John Balzano, 'Toward a Gay-Friendly China?: Legal Implications of Transition for Gays and Lesbians' [2007] L. & Sexuality 1, 11–14.
- 22 Ibid, 14.
- 23 Ibid, 9-14.
- 24 Research Group of the Municipal Yangzhou Research Center on the Important Thought of the 'Three Represents', 'The Value of the Three Represents' *Xinhua Daily* (20 July 2002) B03.
- 25 Yu Yunyao, 'Democracy and Rule of Law and the Construction of a Socialist Harmonious Society' *People's Representative Press* (Beijing, 2 August 2005).
- 26 Wang Hanbin, 'Speech at the Symposium on the Implementation of the State Compensation Law' *National People's Congress Work News* (20 December 1994).
- 27 Li Zhanhua, 'Constitutionalism's Concern for the Protection of the Rights of Vulnerable Groups' [2003] People's Congress Studying 22.
- 28 Huang Songyou, 'The Judicialization of the Constitution and Its Meaning—A Discussion Starting with Today's Supreme People's Court's Reply' *People's Court Daily* (Beijing, 13 August 2001) B01.

- 29 Fan Jinxue, 'Exploration and Reflection on the Path of the People's Court to Implement the Constitution' [2021] J. Pol. Sc. L. 3, 9.
- 30 Qianfan Zhang, The Constitution of China: A Contextual Analysis (Hart Publishing 2012).
- 31 Timothy Webster, 'Ambivalence & Activism: Employment Discrimination in China' [2011] Vand. J. Transnat'l L. 643, 645.
- 32 Balzano (n 22) 12.
- 33 Lei Yongquan, 'Concerning Gays' Legal Daily (29 April 2004).
- 34 Hungdah Chiu, 'The 1982 Chinese Constitution and the Rule of Law' [1985] Md. Ser. Contemp. Asian Stud. 1, 1.
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Bo Dalin, 'The Rights Demands of Gays Deserve Attention' *Procuratorate Daily* (Beijing, 2 November 2005).
- 37 Ren Xiaoyi and others, 'The Law Needs to Say Something about the Right and Wrong of Homosexual Behavior' *Legal Daily* (Beijing, 27 October 2005).
- 38 Zhou Wei, *Constitutional Fundamental Rights: Theory, Legislation, and Its Application* (Law Press China 2006) 169.
- 39 Yang Binquan, 'The Protection of Gays Rights from the Perspective of Constitutionalism' Legal System and Society (Kunming, December 2009) 337.
- 40 Caterina Fugazzola, *What's in a Name? Language, Culture, and Tongzhi Strategies for Social Change* (Temple) (forthcoming).
- 41 Yanhui Peng and others, 'LGBTQ activism in contemporary China: a legal advocate's story' in Hyaeweol Choi, Barbara Molony, and Janet Theiss (eds), *Oxford Handbook of East Asian Gender History* (OUP forthcoming).
- 42 Beijng Haidian District Court, Civil Judgment, (2014) Haidian Civil First Instance No. 16680 (19 December 2014).
- 43 Yang Lixin and Wu Ye, 'Liability for the Violation of Personal Dignity Caused by Therapeutically Treating Gays' *Jianghan Tr.* (January 2015) 122, 126.
- 44 'Section Two: Citizen's Fundamental Rights and Duties' *China's National People's Congress Net* (14 April 2010), http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c13475/201004/f6f0fa308715410b8e963fdcb7ac7 e9d.shtml.
- 45 Yang and Wu (n 44), 126.
- 46 Ibid, 125.
- 47 Ibid, 126–127.
- 48 Tingting Liu and Jingshu Zhu, 'Legislating and litigating same sex marriage in China' in Chris Ashford and Alexander Maine (eds), *Research Handbook on Gender, Sexuality and the Law* (Edward Elgar 2020) 58.
- 49 Li Yinhe, 'Father of a Comrade Sends Letters to 1000 People's Congress Delegates Calling for the Legalization of Same-sex Marriage' *Li Yinhe's Blog* (2 March 2015) <a href="http://liyinhe.blog.caixin.com/archives/82646">http://liyinhe.blog.caixin.com/archives/82646</a>> accessed 1 October 2021.
- 50 https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJLkEB.
- 51 Shi Fulong, 'Even if They Win Today's Lawsuit, We will be Sure to Win the Future—The Statement of the Lawyer in China's First Same-sex Marriage Case' *Sina Weibo* (13 April 2016) <<u>http://blog.sina.cn/dpool/blog/s/blog\_4f2cf4e90102womd.html?vt=4&wm=3049\_a111&</u> accessed 1 October 2021.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Huang Simin, 'Equal Marriage Rights Will Not Stop to Rest, Freedom of Love is Given by Heaven—The Statement of the Second Instance Lawyer in China's First Same-sex Marriage Case' Rainbow Lawyers (29 June 2016) <a href="https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/UR1DE">https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/UR1DE</a> 386lp8Q68pkFipZsQ> accessed 1 October 2021.

- 55 Han Dayuan, 'Human Dignity, Tolerance, and the Constitution's Safeguarding of Gays Rights' [2016] 3 Legal For. 25, 30.
- 56 Jerome A. Cohen, 'China's Changing Constitution' [1979] Nw. J. Int'l L. & Bus. 57, 99.
- 57 LGBT Rights Advocacy China (fn 11).
- 58 Love Makes Family, 'A Response to Huang Wei, Director of the Civil Law Department of the NPC Legislative Affairs Commission' *Love Makes Family* (19 May 2020) <a href="https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/xQpDCMkUit29nh8Ciq00Zw">https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/xQpDCMkUit29nh8Ciq00Zw</a>> accessed 1 October 2021.

<sup>54</sup> Ibid.

- 59 United Nations Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review, China (including Hong Kong, China and Macao, China), A/HRC/25/5 (4 December 2013); United Nations Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review, China, Addendum A/HRC/25/5/Add.1 (27 February 2014).
- 60 Sun Xiaomei, 'Put the Anti-Employment Discrimination Law into the Legislative Plan as Soon as Possible' *China Women's Daily* (Beijing, 8 March 2016) B01.
- 61 Common Language, 'Chinese Transgender Employment Discrimination Case Wins Groundbreaking Court Statement' *Outright International* (6 February 2018) <a href="https://outrightinternational.org/content/republish-chinese-transgender-employment-discrimination-case-wins-groundbreaking-court">https://outrightinternational.org/content/republish-chinese-transgender-employment-discrimination-case-wins-groundbreaking-court</a>.
- 62 Dashi Wang, 'The Whole Story of the Winning of the First Gay Teacher Rights Protection Case' *Gaysprit* (3 December 2018) <<u>https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/51462784</u>> accessed 1 October 2021.
- 63 Beijing Dongcheng District Court, Civil Judgment, (2019) Beijing 0101 Civil First Instance No. 5075 (4 July 2019).
- 64 Beijing Second Intermediate Court, Civil Judgment, (2019) Beijing 02 Civil Final No. 11084 (3 January 2020).
- 65 Dou Jiangtao and Wang Linlin, 'Judicial Remedy for a Transgender [Person] Whose Labor Contract was Discriminatorily Terminated' *People's Judicature* (Beijing, 5 August 2021).
- 66 Fu Hualing, 'Duality and China's Struggle for Legal Autonomy' [2019] China Perspectives 4, 5.
- 67 For discussion and sources to the examples in this paragraph, see, 'Fading Rainbow: A Q&A on LGBTQ Equality in China' *OutRight International* (7 February 2022), https://outrightinternational.org/China-FadingRainbow.
- 68 Mandy Zuo, 'China Moves to Kill Romantic Gay-Themed 'Boys' Love' Dramas Amid Wider Crackdown on Entertainment Industry' South China Morning Post (2 February 2022), https://www.scmp.com/news/people-culture/china-personalities/article/3165101/chinamoves-kill-romantic-gay-themed-boys.
- 69 'Late First Marriages, Slow to Work, Hard to Get a Place, NPC Delegate Suggests Special Legislation on Youth Development' *China Youth* (10 March 2022), https://c.m.163.com/news/a/ H24NL4R90512BJHG.html?from=wap\_redirect&spss=wap\_refluxdl\_2018&referFrom=.
- 70 Hongwei Bao, *Queer Comrades: Gay Identity and Tongzhi Activism in Postsocialist China* (Nordic Institute of Asian Studies Press 2018).
- 71 Ibid.

#### **Bibliography**

- Balzano J, 'Toward a Gay-Friendly China?: Legal Implications of Transition for Gays and Lesbians' [2007] 16 L. & Sexuality 1.
- Bao H, Queer Comrades: Gay Identity and Tongzhi Activism in Postsocialist China (Nordic Institute of Asian Studies Press 2018).
- Chia J, 'LGBTQ rights in China: movement-building in uncertain times' in Biddulph S and Rosenzweig J (eds), *Handbook on Human Rights in China* (Edward Elgar 2019).
- Dowdle M, 'Infrastructural power and its possibilities for the constitutional evolution of authoritarian political systems: lessons from China' in García H and Frankenberg G (eds), *Authoritarian Constitutionalism* (Edward Elgar 2019).
- Fugazzola C, What's in a Name? Language, Culture, and Tongzhi Strategies for Social Change (Temple forthcoming).
- Gallagher M, Authoritarian Legality in China-Law, Workers, and the State (Cambridge University Press 2017).
- Parkin S, 'LGBT Rights-Focused Legal Advocacy in China: The Promise, and Limits, of Litigation' [2018] 41 Fordham Int'l L.J. 1243.

Zhang Q, The Constitution of China: A Contextual Analysis (Hart Publishing 2012)

Zhu, J, Straightjacket: Same-Sex Orientation under Chinese Family Law (Leiden University 2018)